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Since its independence from Belgium, Burundi has been confronted with ethnic violence between the Hutu majority and Tutsi minority, as in its neighboring country, Rwanda. 

Between 1959 and 1962 an estimated 50,000 Hutus were killed by the Tutsi Government. In 1972, the Tutsi army murdered an estimated 150,000 Hutus, including nearly all educated Hutus, in an attempt to “decapitate” the Hutu leadership.  This was clearly a genocide, but no government protested.  In 1988 another 25 000  Hutus were killed at Ntega and Marangara in northern Burundi, in massacres personally investigated by the President of Genocide Watch.
Peace talks led by Burundi President Buyoya resulted in the first multi-party elections in Burundi.  However in 1993, Melchior Ndadaye, the first Hutu president of the country, was murdered. His assassination set off a 12-year civil war, marked by a downward spiral of revenge killings that some have called a “bilateral genocide” by the two dominant groups against each other. This bilateral genocide killed an estimated 300,000 people in Burundi, mostly civilians.
After difficult peace talks mediated by Nelson Mandela, with behind the scenes support from peacemakers like former US Congressman Howard Wolpe, the situation was somewhat stabilized when elections were organized in 2005.  The main Hutu former rebel group FDD won and Pierre Nkurunziza became president. In May 2008, the government and the last active rebel group FNL signed a ceasefire.
However, no one was ever prosecuted for the murders of the past fifty years.  Tensions have increased due to this ongoing impunity since the country’s 2010 general elections. In a 2012 report, Human Rights Watch reported that reciprocal killings by members of the ruling National Council for the Defense of Democracy-Forces for the Defense of Democracy (CNDD-FDD) and the former rebel group the National Liberation Forces (FNL) have increased (see report Human Right Watch) . The largest recent massacre took place September 19, 2011 when nearly 40 people were killed in a bar in Gatumba, close to the border with the Democratic Republic of Congo. 

In December 2010, Amnesty International reported that there has never been justice for the Burundi massacre victims. The organization said the government should hold those accountable for massacres and other serious human rights violations during the civil wars (see article Amnesty International). In July 2011, president Pierre Nkurunziza finally announced that a Truth and Reconciliation Commission would be established in 2012  (see article ReliefWeb). After that commission will have completed its investigations, a special tribune would be formed. 

Genocide Watch considers Burundi at stage 5: polarization. 

